DuPAGE AIRPORT AUTHORITY

REGULAR AND ANNUAL BOARD MEETING

Wednesday, January 16, 2008

DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago

1st Floor Conference Room

The Regular and Annual Meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the DuPage Airport Authority was convened at the DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago, Illinois, 1st Floor Conference Room; Wednesday, January 16, 2008.  Chairman Goodwin called the meeting to order at 3:18 p.m. and there was a quorum present for the meeting.

Commissioners Present:  Davis, Donnelly, Gillett, Goodwin, Gorski, Huizenga, LaMantia, Meagher. 

Commissioners Absent:  None

DuPage Airport Authority Staff Present:  David Bird, Executive Director; Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning; Byron Miller, Director of Operations; Lisa Maedgen, Director of Finance and Administration; Dan Barna, Manager of Administration; Anna Normoyle, Marketing Department; Phil Luetkehans, Schirott & Luetkehans; Pam Miller, Executive Assistant and Board Liaison. 

Others in Attendance:  Dan Pape, CMT; Fred Reynolds, CenterPoint.
Members of the Press:  Kara Parillo, Examiner Publications.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the December 4, 2007 Meeting of the Finance, Budget and Audit Committee, there were none. Commissioner Huizenga made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the December 4, 2007 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting and Commissioner Davis seconded this motion.  The motion was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0). 

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the December 11, 2007 Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee Meeting and there were none.  Commissioner Gorski made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the December 11, 2007 Meeting of the Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee and Commissioner Meagher seconded this motion. By roll call vote (8-0) the motion was passed unanimously.  

PUBLIC COMMENT
There was no one registered for public comment.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Executive Director Bird reviewed the monthly statistics for December 2007.  He reported that operations and fuel sales are down due to seven measurable snow and ice events during the month of December, causing the Airport in terms of fuel sales to finish the year exactly flat. He added that in view of the industry’s rising fuel prices, this is good news.  Executive Director Bird reported that the ARFF vehicle is scheduled for delivery in March after a yearlong process to build this vehicle and a significant press announcement is anticipated upon its arrival.    He also related a recent decision by the FAA requiring more extensive driver training for individuals driving on the airfield; this will be addressed.    He reported that with regard to security, TSA recently visited the Airport for the purpose of discussing the requirements prior to submitting an application for Gateway Airport status for the Reagan National Airport.  He reviewed a number of aspects of the questions related to safety and security that have been implemented including the CCTV system, the partnership with the West Chicago Fire Protection District for aircraft rescue and firefighting services, wildlife management; and daily airfield inspections.  Executive Director Bird advised that the Reauthorization Bill is still being debated in Congress and the future of this issue is still uncertain with regard to potential fees and/or excise tax.  Executive Director Bird also advised that Anna Normoyle of the Business Development and Marketing Department continues to work on redesigning all of the Airport’s brochures to ensure a consistent message is conveyed to the target audience.   

Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning, reported that an interesting real estate deal will be discussed during the Board’s Executive Session and that potentially there may be other real estate deals upcoming in the next few months that will be shared with the Board. He related that from a facility standpoint, the following capital projects are ongoing; a new telephone system has been installed, the HVAC Replacement project continues at the Government Center Building; and several smaller projects are forthcoming as spring approaches.

Byron Miller, Director of Operations, reported that the project to upgrade airfield lighting control and monitoring system is awaiting delivery of equipment; crews are monitoring the snow events and control of ice; and clean up efforts at the DNTP are ongoing.   

Chairman Goodwin distributed an article regarding the issue of political contributions made by companies doing business with government entities and the need to create more transparency with stronger requirements for control.  He continued that the Airport Authority is on the forefront for addressing this issue since implementing requirements for vendors doing business with the Airport Authority to disclose their political contributions twice each year; this was implemented by the Airport Authority Board of Commissioners in 2005 with no adverse impacts to anyone who has participated. 

REVIEW OF NOVEMBER 2007 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Executive Director Bird asked that Lisa Maedgen review the Financial Statements for November and she reported the following:  Operating Revenues for Airport Operations increased 5.48%; Fuel Operations Revenues decreased 2.09% and Prairie Landing Operations increased 4.63% from 2006; overall increase of .76%.  Expenses for Airport Operations increased 11.16%; Fuel Operations increased 1.82% and Prairie Landing Expenses increased 4.82% from 2006; overall expenses increased 5% from 2006.  Discussion continued relating to various sections of the Financial Statements.

REPORT OF COMMITTEES 

Internal Policy and Compliance Committee:
Commissioner Gillett stated that the Internal Policy and Compliance Committee was scheduled to meet earlier on this day to address a potential issue with insurance requirements, however at this time, additional information is needed prior to making any changes in the Minimum Standards.   She continued that the Committee is currently up-to-date on issues and staying abreast of any issue in need of action.

Finance, Budget and Audit Committee:  

Commissioner Huizenga advised that the Committee is recommending approval of the 2008 Budget and Appropriations, which will be discussed later in the Board Meeting.  He also reported the proposal for awarding a contract for an electric energy provider will be presented to the Board during this meeting.  

Golf Committee:  

Commissioner Donnelly stated that the Golf Committee has not met since the last Board Meeting and he would provide the financial information in John Schlaman’s absence.  He proceeded to briefly report on the financial information relating to November and December for the Prairie Landing Golf Club.  He also related that later in the year, the Committee would be addressing golf rates for the 2008 season.

Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees:

Commissioner Gorski advised that the Capital Development Committee had met that afternoon prior to the Board Meeting with complete attendance of all committee members.  He reported that the Committee is recommending Board approval for Agenda Item 9.(e); an engineering agreement with CMT relating to the airfield lighting control  and monitoring system.  Commissioner Gorski also advised that the Committee discussed bringing to the Board for consideration a more simplified streamlined process for reviewing and approving grant projects for capital projects. Staff will develop this new process and present to the Committee at the next meeting; the Capital Development Committee is in favor of this change. 

RECESS REGULAR MEETING AND COVENEN THE ANNUAL MEETING 

The Regular Meeting of the DuPage Airport Authority was recessed at 4:06 p.m. and the Annual Meeting of the Board of Commissioners was immediately convened.  Upon roll call all members were present. 

ELECTION OF OFFICERS FOR THE 2008 FISCAL YEAR.

Commissioner LaMantia placed into nomination the following Slate of Officers for the 2008 Fiscal Year:  Daniel Goodwin, Chairman; Gerald Gorski, Vice-Chairman; Dayle Gillett, Secretary; Thomas Meagher, Treasurer; Mark Doles, Assistant Secretary and Lisa Maedgen, Assistant Treasurer.  Chairman Goodwin then asked for other nominations and there were none.

Commissioner LaMantia made a MOTION for the Board to approve the slate of officers for the 2008 fiscal year as presented. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was unanimously passed by roll 

call vote (8-0).

REVIEW OF COMMITTEE ASSIGNMENTS  

Chairman Goodwin stated that committees would remain as established unless there were recommendations for changes; there were none.

APPROVAL OF 2008 MEETING CALENDAR

Chairman Goodwin advised that the 2008 Calendar for Board and Committee Meetings is approved each year for planning purposes and can be subject to change throughout the year as needed with the appropriate public notice.    Commissioner Gorski requested that, on behalf of he and Commissioner Gillett, one change be made in the committee meeting schedule, setting the regular meeting time for the Internal Policy and Compliance Committee for 1:30 p.m. with the Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee meeting at 2:00 p.m. or immediately following the completion of the Internal Policy and Compliance Committee meeting.    Attorney Phil Luetkehans also reported that staff had noted a typographic error on the reported time for the December Golf Committee Meeting;  the Golf Committee will meet on December 3, 2008 at 2 p.m.  

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve the 2008 Board and Committee Meeting Calendar with the noted amendments.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was passed unanimously by voice vote.  

A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to adjourn the Annual Board Meeting and seconded by Commissioner Meagher.  By voice vote, the motion was passed unanimously and the Annual Board Meeting adjourned at 4:15 p.m.   The Regular Board Meeting was immediately reconvened and upon roll call all members were present.

OLD BUSINESS

None

NEW BUSINESS

Proposed Resolution 2008-1350; Resolution Approving the Use of Outside Attorneys and Auditors for the Year 2008.
Executive Director Bird explained that each year the Board approves the use of outside Attorneys and Auditors for the year.   He referred the Board to the appropriate Exhibits that outline the rates to be charged by Wolf and Company for auditing services and for legal services for Bell Boyd and Lloyd, Schirott & Luetkehans and Veddar Price.    The Chairman stated that the rates for Wolf and Company appear a little high and asked staff to get quotes from other firms to determine if this is an appropriate rate.  He continued that rates for firms providing legal services for the Airport Authority are reasonable.  Attorney Luetkehans recommended that the Resolution be amended removing the reference to auditing services and the accompanying fee schedule for Wolf and Company.  The approval for auditing services for 2008 will be addressed at the next Board Meeting. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2008-1350; Resolution Approving the Use of Outside Attorneys and Auditors for the Year 2008 with the amendments as recommended; removing Wolf and Company for auditing services from this resolution and approving only the firms providing legal services until further review of the rates for auditing services.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gillett and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0). 

Proposed Ordinance 2008-217; An Ordinance of the DuPage Airport Authority Promulgating Regulations Under the Freedom of Information Act.
Executive Director Bird advised that each year action is taken repealing the previous Ordinance and updating the current information relating to official procedures for obtaining information from the DuPage Airport Authority.   Attorney Luetkehans advised that in Section 5. the following language be added to the Ordinance:  “This Ordinance repeals 2007-211 and shall be placed in the DuPage Airport Authority Code.”  

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Ordinance 2008-217; An Ordinance of the DuPage Airport Authority Promulgating Regulations Under the Freedom of Information Act with the amendment as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Meagher and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (8-0).

Proposed Resolution 2008-1349; Award of Contract for Electric Energy Supplier.

Executive Director Bird asked Dan Barna to address award of contract.   Mr. Barna explained that the Airport Authority issued a Request for Proposal (RFP) for a supplier to provide electric energy to all Airport facilities and three proposals were submitted.   He continued that after review by the Airport Authority selection committee Strategic Energy and Mid America Energy were determined to be the highest rated firms for supplying energy and both indicated that their proposed pricing would only be guaranteed for a 48-hour period.   Mr. Barna advised that the Airport Authority’s Procurement Policy allowed staff to request a best and final offer just prior to the Board Meeting and Mid American Energy is the recommended provider for electric energy.  Attorney Luetkehans discussed the terms of this contract and agreed with staff’s recommendation of Mid American Energy.   

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Huizenga to approve Proposed Resolution 2008-1349; Award of contract for Electric Energy Supplier to Mid America Energy.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gillett and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (8-0).  

Proposed Resolution 2008-1348; Authorizing the Execution of an Engineering Agreement for Construction Phase Services with Crawford, Murphy and Tilly for Airfield Lighting Control and Monitoring System.
Executive Director Bird asked Byron Miller to discuss this issue.  Mr. Miller explained that the  Board had previously approved all phases of this project and that this proposed resolution relates to the Construction Phase Services for this project.  He added that the Airport Authority’s share of the total project amount is $820.00 and that staff, Attorney Luetkehans and the Capital Development Committee is recommending Board approval. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gillett to approve Proposed Resolution 2008-1348; Authorizing the Execution of an Engineering Agreement for Construction Phase Services with Crawford, Murphy and Tilly for Airfield Lighting control and Monitoring System.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (8-0).  

Proposed Ordinance  2008-216; Adopting Tentative Budget and Appropriations Ordinance for the DuPage Airport Authority for the Fiscal Year Beginning January 1, 2008 and Ending December 31, 2008.
Executive Director Bird stated that staff’s objectives for budget preparation were to remain conservative with respect to fuel pricing and to hold the line on personnel expenses and he proceeded to discuss the ways this has been accomplished with the 2008 Budget and Appropriations.  Mrs. Maedgen then elaborated on specific areas of the budget and the assumptions used to make the various determinations for the Airport Authority, Flight Center, Prairie Landing Golf Club and the DuPage National Technology Park. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Huizenga to approve Proposed Ordinance 2007-212; Adopting Tentative Budget and Appropriations Ordinance for the DuPage Airport Authority for the Fiscal Year Beginning January 1, 2007 and Ending December 31, 2007.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).  

A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to recess to Executive Session for the discussion of pending, probable or imminent litigation; the purchase or lease of real property for the use of the DuPage Airport Authority; and the setting of a price for sale or lease of property owned by the DuPage Airport Authority.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (8-0).  The Executive Session was recessed at 4:50 p.m.  The Executive Session was adjourned at 5:13 p.m. and the Regular Meeting was immediately reconvened.  Upon roll call all members were present.  

OTHER BUSINESS

Proposed Resolution 2008-1351; Authorizing the Execution of a Lease Termination Agreement with T-Bird Aviation, Inc.

After discussion occurred during the Execution Session, a MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2008-1351; Authorizing the Execution of a Lease Termination Agreement with T-Bird Aviation, Inc.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).

Proposed Resolution 2008-1352; Authorizing the Execution of a Hangar and Office Building Lease Agreement with Camden Aviation, Inc.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gillett to approve Proposed Resolution 2008-1352; Authorizing the Execution of a Lease Termination Agreement with T-Bird Aviation, Inc.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner Meagher and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).

Proposed Resolution 2008-1353; Authorizing the Execution of a Lease Termination Agreement with Camden Aviation, Inc.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2008-1353; Authorizing the Execution of a Lease Termination Agreement with Camden Aviation, Inc.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).

A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to adjourn the Regular Meeting of the DuPage Airport Authority Board of Commissioners.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner Meagher and was passed unanimously by voice vote; the meeting was adjourned at 5:17 p.m.




Board Approved – February 13, 2008





Daniel L. Goodwin, Chairman
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